Energy and Carbon Savings Trust
DRAFT Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, October 1st 2008
9:00am Open Meeting 
· Chair Diamond announced that meeting was being recorded by a digital recorder. 
· Approved agenda  
· Approved September meeting minutes 
Orders of the Day

· Ratify rulemaking contract

· The Trustees announced and ratified a sole source contract with Steve Ward to draft the Trust’s permanent rule. Steve Ward announced stakeholder meeting dates, with the first being on October 17th and stated that a hearing for the rule will be on Dec. 3rd. 

· Report on RGGI auction from DEP

· Commissioner Littell gave a report on the first RGGI auction, noting that the clearing price was $3.07 which fell within the expected range. The proceeds for Maine are $2.67 million. Commissioner Littell distributed a press release written by RGGI Inc. describing the auction. 

· Commissioner Littell also informed that Trustees that the State of Maine is one of only two states in arrears to RGGI Inc. for auction administration and that the DEP will be sending a letter of request to the Trust to make payment to RGGI Inc.

· Discussion of and decision on emergency rule

· Defining an emergency as “an immediate threat to public health, safety or general welfare” the Trustees agreed that the emergency was an affordability emergency because of the sharp increase in fossil fuel prices. Their findings were based on previous submitted comments by the Office of Energy Independence, the Department of Environmental Protection, the Chairs of the Utilities and Energy Committee and Natural Resources Committee and others. 

· The Board discussed whether or not to include electrical programs in the emergency funding. Due to a lack of evidence supporting an electrical affordability emergency that would be an immediate threat to public health, safety or general welfare, the Trustees decided that the emergency rule would be limited to fossil fuel conservation measures.
· If emergency rule approved, discuss

· Funding application process

· Through discussion, the Trustees agreed on making $750,000 available for low income residential fossil fuel programs. The Trustees deliberately capped the funds at $750,000 to ensure that the majority of disbursed funds would be through the process outlined in the permanent rule. The Trustees explained that the funds being allocated to low income fossil fuel are considered “borrowed from” and not “additional to” the funds that sector would otherwise receive. 

· The Trustees identified the residential sector as being the most susceptible to the immediate affordability threat of the upcoming winter, believing that other sectors, including small business, commercial and industrial would be better and more responsibly served through the disbursements allocated through the permanent rule. 

· The Trustees announced that they would send the final draft of the emergency rule to the interested parties list. 

· Application review process (including role of Energy Conservation Board)
· Understanding that Michael Stoddard with Environment Northeast sits on the Energy Conservation Board, Chair Diamond asked what level of involvement he thought would appropriate for the Board in the application review process. Michael Stoddard suggested that the application be emailed to the Board members. 

· Interim program administrator (authorize disbursements and monitor projects)

· The Trustees announced the intent to work with Jean Guzzetti, the RGGI Coordinator at the PUC as their interim program administrator. Chair Diamond emphasized that this was at the request of the Trustees and was not pursued by the PUC and that the PUC accepted with the understanding that this is a temporary arrangement. The Trustees invited stakeholders to send comments to them regarding this arrangement. 
· Discuss issues for possible submission to upcoming legislature 

· Amount of administrative funds

· Chair Diamond stated a concern that the Trust’s 2% of proceeds from the auction are not sufficient to administer an energy efficiency program. 

· He mentioned some bureaucratic difficulties the Trust has faced in determining the flow of funds from the auction to funding conservation efforts.  

New Business
· None brought forward
Plan for next meeting(s)

· The Trust tentatively scheduled the next meeting for November 3rd to review results and rule drafts from Stakeholder meetings. 
Public Comment
· Comments from multiple stakeholders were received throughout the  meeting.
12pm Adjourn 

